

# The Future of the Abraham Accords

Written by: Diane M. Zorri, PhD

September 4, 2024





# **Decision Brief**

### **Future of the Abraham Accords**

#### Introduction

In 2020, the United States facilitated a series of landmark accords between Israel, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), Morocco, Bahrain, and Sudan, marking a historic shift in Middle Eastern and North African geopolitics.<sup>[1]</sup> The first milestone occurred in August 2020, when the UAE and Israel announced the normalization of relations, followed by an official signing ceremony at the White House. This was quickly followed by similar agreements between Israel and Bahrain, Morocco, and Sudan. The Abraham Accords included the exchange of ambassadors, the opening of embassies, and collaboration across various economic and security sectors, symbolizing a strategic realignment in regional relationships. These accords paved the way for enhanced economic, cultural, and strategic partnerships.

#### Background

The announcement of diplomatic ties between the UAE, Bahrain, Morocco, and Sudan with Israel elicited mixed reactions globally. Leaders within the region welcomed the potential for increased engagement, others viewed it as a betraval, arguing it undermined an Arab consensus for resolving the Palestinian conflict.<sup>[ii]</sup> Critics of the agreements also voiced concerns about the continued marginalization of the Palestinian cause and its potential impact on the broader Middle East peace process by fragmentating the Arab bloc and delaying a resolution on the core issue. Palestinian leaders and citizens feared that the normalization of economic deals might lessen international pressure on Israel to address longstanding grievances.<sup>[iii]</sup> Beyond the Middle East, the agreements sparked diverse responses: some nations saw them as a step toward stability and economic cooperation, while others remained cautious, insisting on the resolution of the Israeli-Palestinian conflict before fully embracing normalization.

The normalization of relations between Israel and these states represented a clear diplomatic victory for Israel, by which their existence was fully recognized. The accords, however, remain unpopular within many Arab societies, where the idea of peace with the Jewish state is still widely rejected. The social and cultural dimensions of the accords have been challenging, with deep-seated opposition and skepticism persisting among the broader populations of these countries.<sup>[iv]</sup>

#### **Regional Impact**

The normalization agreements set a pathway for robust economic and technological cooperation between Israel and the signatories. Each country represented by the accords explored opportunities for trade, investment, and joint ventures in areas such as technology, food security, healthcare, and renewable energy.<sup>[v]</sup> These cooperative agreements sought to leverage the strengths of each nation to foster economic growth and development. The

normalization agreements paved the way for future security collaborations and reflected a strategic alignment based on shared concerns and interests in addressing common threats in the Middle East. The Abraham Accords provided Israel with a strategic means to counter Iran's growing influence.[ix] Over the last several decades, Iran has been a vocal critic of Israel, supporting various anti-Israel groups including Hamas in the Gaza Strip and Hezbollah in Lebanon. Iran's persistent calls for Israel's destruction and its backing of anti-Israel groups have heightened concerns over its pursuit of nuclear weapons, which would pose a significant threat to Israel's security. While Israel views Iran as a major threat, its normalization of relations with several Arab states helped to isolate Iran and curb its influence in the region. Bahrain and the UAE especially benefit from the accords by strengthening their security and counterbalancing Iran's regional ambitions. Sudan saw the accords as a means to court U.S. allies, be removed from the list of state-sponsors of terror and shift away from Iranian influence.<sup>[X]</sup> Meanwhile, Morocco used the accords as means to offset Algeria's growing relationship with Russia and China and gain recognition for its sovereignty in Western Sahara.[xi]

All five of the Abraham Accords signatories have benefited economically, with trade volume increasing nearly 600% in the first year.<sup>[vii]</sup> According to the same economic data, over a quarter million Israelis visited the UAE in 2022, and nearly another quarter million visited Morocco and Bahrain the same year. From an economic standpoint, the UAE benefitted the most, with estimations of up to \$10 billion in bilateral trade by 2028.<sup>[vii]</sup> Meanwhile, the Israeli state worked to strengthen economic ties with the other signatories in fields such as technology and medical collaboration.<sup>[viii]</sup>

#### **Stress Testing the Accords**

A major stress test to the accords came on October 7, 2023, when Hamas militants led a massive surprise attack against Israel. Following the attack, the Israeli government declared war for the first time since 1973.<sup>[xiii]</sup> The Israeli Defense Forces (IDF) have conducted months-long aerial bombardments of the Gaza Strip as well as a ground assault into the Hamas-controlled territory. The war also stymied electricity, food, and fuel supplies into Gaza and displaced over 1.9 million Gazans from their homes. In January 2024, the UN stated that the situation in Gaza constitutes a major humanitarian crisis.<sup>[xiii]</sup>

Since the outbreak of the Israel-Hamas war, none of the signatories to the Abraham Accords have officially renounced the normalization process, however Bahrain suspended ties with Israel by recalling its ambassador and discontinuing economic ties.<sup>[XIV]</sup> Israel also evacuated its staff from its Moroccan embassy, ceasing

its diplomatic foothold in west Africa. Meanwhile, Sudan renewed its ties with Iran vis-à-vis the UAE, and the Sudanese Armed Forces appear to have acquired Iranian attack drones and anti-tank guided missile systems to aid in their fight against rebel forces.<sup>[xv]</sup>

The lack of a comprehensive peace agreement with Israel has led to a fragmented and divided Palestinian territory, with the West Bank governed by the relatively secular Fatah-led Palestinian Authority (PA) and the Gaza Strip controlled by the fundamentalist Hamas organization. International recognition of a sovereign Palestinian state is uneven, with some countries and organizations formally recognizing it, while others are withholding recognition pending a negotiated resolution with Israel. Meanwhile, negotiators on both sides of the current Israel-Hamas war continue to undermine efforts for a viable ceasefire, with major disagreements regarding the return of hostages, post-war governance, borders, and security.

#### **A Way Forward**

In 1979 Israel signed a peace agreement with Egypt and normalized relations with Jordan in 1994. Despite decades of challenges, the two accords have endured. Similarly, it is likely that the signatories of the Abraham Accords will continue participating if the benefits outweigh the liabilities. This is particularly true for Israel, which achieved a clear diplomatic victory, along with significant economic and security gains. However, maintaining the peace agreements poses a greater challenge to the Arab states, especially given the ongoing conflict between Israel and Hamas, the suffering of Palestinians in the Gaza Strip, and escalating tensions between the IDF and Lebanese Hezbollah. Adding to the difficulty is Iran's persistent anti-Israel and anti-American rhetoric, which continues to shape public opinion across the Arab world. The current conflicts are serving as a critical stress test for the resilience of the accords. While the Abraham Accords represent a major step forward in terms of regional diplomacy, there are still many challenges to achieving lasting peace in the region. The road ahead will require a sustained commitment by the Americans, not only in helping maintain the existing agreements but also to address the unresolved issues that continue to fuel tensions. Integrating Palestinian aspirations into the broader peace process, engaging Saudi Arabia, highlighting economic prosperity, and managing geopolitical rivalries is crucial for the durability of the accords.

## **Decision Points**

How does the U.S. maintain credibility when advocating the value for the Abraham Accords? Given the severity the ongoing crises it will be increasingly difficult for any other Middle Eastern country to convince their body politic that an accord with Israel is a viable political option. Moreover, if the Arab countries of the Middle East and North Africa do not see a clear benefit from the accords, they may be deterred from participating in similar diplomatic initiatives with the Americans guiding the process. Given this certainty, it is important for U.S. policymakers to reinforce their commitment to regional stability and regularly emphasize the value in maintaining the accords and their peace dividends through public statements, official reports, and signaling sustained diplomatic engagement. This can also include fostering new economic partnerships, trade agreements, and joint ventures between the signatories.

- What tactics should the U.S. take to mitigate tension with Iran while preserving the framework of the accords? With the growing risk of a broader regional conflict, U.S. policymakers must plan for contingencies that might arise, such as direct Iranian involvement or widespread internal civil unrest. Decisions for mitigating these risks while preserving the accords' framework will be crucial. For instance, if Iran or one of its proxies chooses to retaliate in a state that is a signatory to the Abraham Accords, the U.S. must be prepared to advocate for the long-term viability of the normalization process despite interim setbacks with Iran. Moreover, Iran's renewed foothold in Sudan gives them almost full control of the corridor into the Red Sea and could make the Horn of Africa a renewed nexus of terrorist operations. This threat necessitates the urgent attention of military strategists, intelligence agencies, and policymakers to effectively counter and manage the escalating risk of a conflict in this region.
- What does engagement with Saudi Arabia look like for U.S. policymakers? Although not a signatory of the accords, Saudi Arabia is one of the linchpins for peace in the Middle East. Yet, any future accord between Israel and Saudia Arabia will be predicated on addressing Palestinian concerns and integrating them into a framework for regional peace efforts. U.S. and Israeli policymakers must recognize this inevitability and work proactively to craft solutions that not only bring Israel and Saudi Arabia closer but also ensure that any plan for Palestine includes their engagement and approval. While it will require a delicate balance of diplomacy and innovative statecraft, this engagement could include more people-to-people exchanges through educational institutions, exchange programs, and collaborative projects.

Diane M. Zorri, Non-Resident Senior Fellow Global and National Security Institute Disclaimer:

This document was prepared by the Global and National Security Institute (GNSI) at the University of South Florida (USF). GNSI Decision Briefs aim to inform the reader on a particular policy issue to enhance decision-making while proposing the questions policymakers need to address. The analysis and views presented here belong to the author(s) and do not represent the views of the Department of Defense or its components or the USF administration or its components.

diplomacy/1689623156-morocco-to-upgrade-its-israel-liaison-office-to-embassy-status-report.

 $\rightarrow$  Israel dialis 500,000 reservisis as it goes on the orientisive, October 9, 2025, *Reliefs*,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>II</sup> Amira Schiff and Chen Kertcher, "Silent alliances and shifting tides: unveiling the hidden pathways to resolving interstate rivalries-the UAE-Israel case," *International Journal of Conflict Management* Vol. 35, No. 1 (2023):174 – 191. DOI:<u>10.1108/IJCMA-01-2023-0006</u>.

Shmuel Trigano, "The Abraham Accords: Contrasting Reflections," Begin Sadat Center for Strategic Studies, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep29695</u>.
"Stab in the Back': Palestinians condemn Israel-Bahrain Deal," *Al Jazeera*, September 11, 2020. <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/9/11/stab-in-the-back-palestinians-condemn-israel-bahrain-deal</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[w]</sup> Palestinian Center for Policy and Survey Research, September 15, 2020. <u>https://www.pcpsr.org/sites/default/files/Poll%2077%20English%20full%20text%20</u> September2020.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[v]</sup> "Israel, Bahrain ink agriculture agreement," *124 News*, October 20, 2022, https://www.i24news.tv/en/news/middle-east/1666253790-israel-bahrain-ink-agriculturecooperation-agreement; "Morocco & Israel step up cooperation in smart & green farming," *North Africa Post*, October 21, 2022, https://northafricapost.com/61941morocco-israel-to-step-up-cooperation-in-smart-green-farming.html; "Israel Jordan to partner in water for energy deal," *Reuters*, November 22, 2021, https://www. reuters.com/business/energy/israel-jordan-partner-water-for-energy-deal-israeli-ministry-says-2021-11-22/;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[si]</sup> Steve Postal, "Trade and Tourism on the Rise in Abraham Accords States," February 19, 2023, Abraham Accords Peace Institute, <u>https://www.aapeaceinstitute.org/</u> latest/trade-and-tourism-on-the-rise-among-abraham-accords-states

<sup>[</sup>vii] UAE Ministry of Economy, "UAE-Israel Comprehensive Partnership Agreement," https://www.moec.gov.ae/en/cepa\_israel.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>kuiii</sup> Steven Scheer, "Bahrain aims to use closer ties to tap Israel's tech expertise," September 7, 2023, *Reuters*, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/bahrain-aims-use-closer-ties-tap-israels-tech-expertise-2023-09-07/</u>.

Kalter R. Mead, "The Return of Geopolitics: The Revenge of the Revisionist Powers," Foreign Affairs 69 (2014): 69-80.

Lina AlSaafin, "Where do Morocco and Sudan relations stand with Israel?" September 18, 2023, *Al Jazeera*, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/9/18/where-do-morocco-and-sudan-relations-stand-with-israel</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>kal</sup> Sabina Henneberg and Amine Ghoulidi, "Balancing U.S. relations in North Africa without undermining the Abraham Accords," November 22, 2023, The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, <u>https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/balancing-us-relations-north-africa-without-undermining-abraham-accords</u>; "Morocco to upgrade its Israel liaison office to embassy status-report," July 18, 2023, *I24 News*, <u>https://www.i24news.tv/en/news/israel/</u>

https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/israel-drafts-300000-reservists-it-goes-offensive-2023-10-09/

Chief Warns Security Council' <u>https://press.un.org/en/2024/</u>sc15564.doc.htm#:~:text=A%20staggering%2085%20per%20cent,proposing%20that%20Palestinians%20 should%20be.

<sup>[</sup>xiv] "Abraham Accords: Bahrain suspends ties with Israel," November 3, 2023, *Gulf Business News*, <u>https://gulfbusiness.com/bahrain-suspends-ties-with-israel</u>.

Ixvi Khaled Abdelaziz, Parisa Hafezi and Aidan Lewis, "Are Iranian drones turning the tide in Sudan's civil war?," April 10, 2024, *Reuters*, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/are-iranian-drones-turning-tide-sudans-civil-war-2024-04-10</u>; Abdelrahman Abu Taleb, "Evidence of Iran and UAE drones used in Sudan war," June 13, 2024, BBC News, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/c2vvjz652j10</u>; "Iranian arms fuel destruction on both sides of Sudan's conflict," June 4, 2024, *Africa Defense Forum*, <u>https://adf-magazine.com/2024/06/iranian-arms-fuel-destruction-on-both-sides-of-sudans-conflict</u>.